SYLLABUS: 
Psychology 5323PRIVATE 


Spring, 2005
            
Psychometrics
Meetings:  
Tuesdays and Thursdays 3:00-4:20

Instructor:
Dr. James Wood


   
Psychology 203


   
Phone: 747-6570
E-mail: jawood@utep.edu

            Website: http://utminers.utep.edu/jawood


   
Office Hours: Tuesdays & Thursdays  7:15-8:45 or by appointment

Texts:

Shultz, K. S., & Whitney, D. J. (2005). Measurement Theory in Action (paperback). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage. ISBN: 0-7619-2730-1
Pett, M. A., Lackey, N. R., & Sullivan, J. J. (2003). Making Sense of Factor Analysis (paperback).  Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.  ISBN: 0-7619-1950-3
Excerpts from:

Freedman, D., Pisani, R., Purves, R., & Adhikari, A. (1991). Statistics (2nd ed.). New York: Norton. (The excerpt from Freedman et al. is available in the UTEP library copy center). 

Other readings may be assigned by the instructor during the semester.
COURSE OBJECTIVES 

By completion of course, students will be able to


(1) describe the steps and logic of test construction;


(2) explain the mathematical basis of classical test theory;


(3) carry out basic statistical analyses using both EXCEL and SPSS;


(4) depending on time available, students may also learn to perform and interpret factor analyses using SPSS.
Students’ attainment of these objectives will be evaluated by (1) Pop quizzes, midterm examinations, and a final examination, (2) Performance on homework assignments, including assignments that require use of SPSS and EXCEL, (3) Performance on hands-on activities in class, including activities that involve use of SPSS and EXCEL.
PREREQUISITES 

Students are presumed to have completed a graduate level class on multiple regression.  Students who have not completed such a class may not take this class without the permission of the instructor.

APPROACH

This course will require a moderate of reading.  The grading system is designed to reward students for doing the readings promptly and thoughtfully.

The course will require a great deal of homework.  It is entirely possible that there will be two homework assignments in some weeks, or that students will spend 6 to 8 hours in some weeks doing the reading and the homework.  Many of the ideas and skills in the class involve mathematics or use of statistical software packages.  The homework is designed so that students will spend considerable time working "hands on" and developing easy familiarity and proficiency with the relevant concepts and skills.

READINGS 

Readings will be assigned by the instructor in class during the semester.

Students who miss a class meeting are responsible for learning from other students about any readings or homework assigned during that meeting, and will be responsible for completing the readings or homework by the assigned time.

The instructor's website contains a page devoted to this course.  It lists study questions for each of the chapters in the book by Shultz and Whitney.  Students should pay careful attention to these questions when reading the book, because the instructor will draw heavily on these questions for quizzes and exams.

HOMEWORK

Homework is an extremely important part of this class.  The basic idea is "learning by doing."  Unless otherwise specified in writing by the instructor, students are required to do all homework assignments alone, without consulting with any other person or getting answers from any other source (such as a book or from another student).  This means that students should complete the homework without consulting other students, the teaching assistant, or even the instructor. However, students may contact the instructor if his instructions for an assignment seem to contain an error or ambiguity (for example, a typographical error, or assigning a problem that doesn't exist).
If a student has trouble with a homework assignment, he/she should (a) do his/her best on it while working alone, (b) hand it in, and (c) ask for help in class afterwards.  The instructor will not normally answer questions about the homework (except to clarify any possible errors or ambiguities in his instructions) until after the assignment has been completed and handed in.
The instructor may assign a few homework tasks on which students may consult with each other. However, unless the instructor has explicitly indicated otherwise in writing (on handouts, the blackboard, or his website), students may not consult with other people about an assignment.

Consulting with another person, or getting homework answers from another source, constitutes academic dishonesty and may be a grounds for disciplinary action.

All homework assignments will state a deadline (date and time) when they are due.  Assignments handed in after the deadline will receive a penalized grade. In some cases, the instructor will require that assignments be e-mailed to him as attachments at jawood@utep.edu.  The deadline for these assignments will not necessarily be during scheduled class meetings.  Students should check carefully to determine the deadlines for these assignments.

Many homework assignments will require the use of EXCEL or SPSS software.  If you do not have these software packages on your computer, you can carry out your assignments on computers in the psychology computer laboratory, LACIT, or other sites where computers are available to students.  It is up to students to plan ahead, find available computers, and complete assignments by deadlines.  It is NOT an acceptable excuse to say "I went to the computer lab but it was locked (or busy, or the printer wasn't working)."  Such problems can be avoided by not leaving assignments until the last minute.  
PURPOSE OF CLASS MEETINGS

The twice-weekly meetings of the class will be devoted mainly to the following four activities:

1. Lectures by the instructor

2. Questions and help-seeking by students regarding the readings and homework.

3. Hands-on activities to introduce or practice skills

4. Quizzes and exams to monitor students' progress and evaluate performance.

If you have questions about the readings or homework, bring them to class and be prepared to ask about them.  The instructor will reserve the first 10 or 15 minutes of most classes for answering questions.
GRADING:

Pop quizzes:  There will be eight to twelve pop quizzes during the semester.  There are no make-ups for pop quizzes, so if you miss a pop quiz your grade will be 0.  At the end of the semester, the grades from your two lowest pop quizzes will be dropped (if you have missed a pop quiz, it will probably be one of the grades that is dropped), and the remaining pop quizzes will be averaged to compute your "pop quiz grade".  This grade will count toward 30% of your course grade.


The purpose of pop quizzes is to ensure that you keep "up to date" on the readings and homework.  A pop quiz will typically cover only the readings or homework assigned for a particular date or the preceding two weeks.  In other words, pop quizzes cover "what's due today" and "what we learned during the past two weeks."  A typical pop quiz will be fill-in-the-blank, perhaps with some computational problems based on the math we are learning in class. Questions regarding the book by Shultz and Whitney will generally be closely related (or identical to) the study questions on the instructor's website.
Exams:  There will be three exams in the class, including the final.  Two of the exams will be like "midterms", given during the normal class time.  The final exam will be on Thursday, May 5, from 1:00 to 2:30 p.m.   


Each exam will count for 15% of your grade, so that together the three exams count for 45% of your course grade.


Each exam will cover everything that has been covered previously in the class, though probably with an emphasis on material covered since the previous test.  To clarify: For each test, you will need to study everything covered in the class previously.  However, you should probably spend more time studying material covered since the previous exam.
Paper:  There will one brief paper assigned -- a take-home project that involves evaluation of a test.  This paper will count toward 10% of your grade.

Homework: Homework assignments will count for 15% of your grade.
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